Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Special Meeting: Sep 22, 2010

Multipurpose Room

Call to order: 12:30 p.m.

Vince Barrella started the meeting by extending our condolences on the loss of her husband Ron Feldman to Harriet Feldman.

---------------------------------------------------------

The agenda for the special meeting focused on three items:


the proposed 2010 Faculty Handbook;


the proposed NYFC constitution;


and the proposed JFC constitution amendments.

--------------------------------------------------------

Daniel Strahs, co-chair of the Joint Faculty Handbook committee (consisting of the New York and Westchester Faculty Affairs committees), presented the proposed Faculty Handbook. This Handbook had been reported/recommended from the Joint Faculty Handbook committee to the Location councils for approval on June 29, 2010. Procedurally, this recommendation thus entered the Faculty Handbook before the Location councils as a motion for approval. Any further changes to the Handbook occur through amendments to the approval motion, which require majority votes at the Location council meetings. 

Since the Faculty Handbook incorporates substantial material directly relevant to faculty governance procedures, the view was taken that the Faculty Handbook should be subject to a 2/3 majority approval vote and that the approval vote should be taken at the 2nd meeting after the recommendation of the Handbook by the committee. In this process, today's meeting is informational and we can make motions to amend the proposed Faculty Handbook.

We began by discussing suggested changes to the June 29 version of the proposed Handbook.

A motion was made to accept typographical and informational corrections (ie, without addition of substantive content or alteration of significant content) in the proposed Handbook namely: 



Table of Contents (page 3): fix typo that exchanged “Tutoring” and “Challenge to Achievement at Pace”



Page 10: Add “Associate Provost for Academic Affairs”



Page 19: Delete “Center for Economic Education”, “The Technology Center for Education and Community Empowerment”, " The Center for Continuing Education in Nursing and Health Care”, “The Center for Nursing Research, Clinical Practice, and International Affairs”



Page 19: Add “Center of Excellence for Advancing Leadership, Partnerships, and Scholarship (ALPS)”



Page 19: Delete “Pace Academy for the Environment”



Page 23: Replace text of “Lubin Leaders and Scholars Program” with “Business Honors Program” and associated description. (also change name in Table of Contents)



Page 26: Add “University Centers of Excellence” and “Pace Academy for Applied Environmental Studies” and associated descriptions. (also add entry to Table of Contents)



Page 75: Change “Ph.D Psychology” to “Psy.D. Psychology”

This motion was seconded. The motion was approved unanimously with one abstention.

A motion was made to change “should” to “will” in the discussion of Final Examinations on page 27, to alter the text to “The final examination will be given at the time scheduled by the University.” The motion was seconded.

Yvonne Rafferty asked about the consistency of this language change with the 1986 handbook, and the rationale for this change. Walter Antognini noted that the change would allow no flexibility in final examination logistics, despite any pedagogical or practical considerations. The 1986 handbook has the comparable phrase “The final examination is to be given at the time scheduled by the university.”, thus the suggested change would return to a language closer to the 1986 handbook.

Nancy Reagin asked if the motion could be amended to say “should” rather than “will”; it was noted that the Handbook currently says “should” and if the motion fails then the handbook will still say “should”.

Barry Morris noted that maintaining the rule as “should” was a suggestion, not a policy. He noted that this might make it more difficult to enforce the administration of exams on the scheduled day, and the change to “will” did not force the administration of a final exam if a different assessment model was selected. Mike Kazlow noted that perhaps “should” allowed too much flexibility and that perhaps language was necessary to force the administration of an exam at the scheduled time, and that not every class had a scheduled final exam time.

Nancy Reagin made  a motion to table discussion and it was seconded. The vote to table passed 33 ayes to 2 nays.

A motion was made to change the text on Teaching Loads on page 49 to change the standard teaching load from 18 hrs to 24 hrs. 

Walter Antognini noted that the FA committee had voted to change the teaching load to 18. The provision for graduate teaching is that 3 credit graduate courses are treated as 4 credit. The 1986 handbook had a teaching load of 24 credits; thus with the 4:3 ratio, the graduate teaching load was 18 credits. However, the current language would specify a graduate teaching load equivalent to 13.5 credits, which was not intended. 

John Byrne asked about the contract language for unique contracts with specific faculty members and whether this should be a model adopted in the handbook. Nancy Reagin wondered if there could be language in the handbook that specified an undergraduate teaching load of 18 and a graduate teaching load of 24 counted at the 4:3 ratio. Walter noted that this depended on the future negotiations with administration.

Karen Berger noted the language of “should be no more than 24 contact hours” does permit contracts to be drawn up at 18 contact hours. Martin Topol noted that the language change of “18” to “24” does not alleviate the complication of calculating mixed teaching loads of graduate and undergraduate courses. Dan Strahs noted that the change to “24” preserved the 4:3 ratio of undergraduate:graduate courses, but comes at  the expense of the language proposed by the Faculty Affairs committee;thus a technical correction at the expense of intent. 

Demos Athanasopoulos noted that the current language may not reflect the evolving reality of the university, perhaps as it moves towards well-defined research units.

Vince Barrella suggested calling the question. Dan Strahs withdrew the motion, and the text was forwarded back to the Faculty Affairs committee for review/rectification.

A motion was made to insert the following text into the Policy against Fraternization:

“No faculty member shall have an amorous or sexual relationship (consensual or otherwise) with a student who is either evaluated or enrolled in a course being taught by the faculty member or with an administration or staff member who is either supervising or being supervised by the faculty member.” 

The motion was seconded. Al Ward asked for an explanation of the rationale behind the change, since the current policy is consistent with AAUP. Nancy Reagin noted that the text is taken out of context from the AAUP website and neglects a detailed discussion and presentation of alternate policies. The proposed text originates from one of the examples listed on the AAUP website.

Demos noted that term amorous is a bit vague and should be modified, and that there does not appear to be such a problem at the university and could be problematic if a public perception develops that we have such a problem.

Walter Antognini expressed in committee that the AAUP statement goes beyond what the law requires. He is troubled that the language could be used to attack faculty, and questions why the faculty would give such a weapon to the administration.

Vince Barrella noted that the policy does not seem to go far enough, and wonders why any sort of relationship should be tolerated at the university. Bill Offutt noted that the neoptism policy in the Handbook does prohibit behavior, and is closely related to the policy against fraternization. 

The question was called. A secret ballot was taken. The ballot yielded 30 “yes” votes and 12 “no” votes; therefore the policy against fraternization is amended.

A motion was made to change the office hours for advising (sec. 21; page 51) to be consistent with office hours (sec. 14; page 49) namely:

“Each full-time faculty member is required to post and maintain a schedule of five weekly office hours (in office or online) during each fall or spring semester in which the faculty member teaches and to indicate to students his/her availability.”

The motion was seconded. The question was called and voted on. The ballot yielded 8 “yes” votes and 12 “no” votes; thus the motion is not passed.

Sherman Raskin asked about the extra informational content in Part I. Vince noted that this information will be dealt with in the future meetings with administration.

-----------------------------------------------

Vince Barrella introduced the NYFC constitution, and noted that there was still a quorum (29 members present).

The proposed NYFC constitution was emailed to the faculty in April; changes from the prior constitution are identified in italics. 

Various important changes are listed below:

Art. II: On matters of University-wide concern, the NYFC may vest its authority in its representatives to the JFC when the NYFC, by a majority vote, deems it appropriate to do so. 

Art. IV, sec. 3G: In case of vacancy, the Executive Committee shall nominate a replacement. Additional nominations shall be made by the Council and an election will be held at the meeting following the occurrence of the vacancy.

Art.V, sec. 4D: When the Council is in Executive session, the Secretary will take note of the proceedings in a memorandum to be distributed only to the Executive Committee unless NYFC votes to release all or any part of the contents to the University community.

Art. V, sec. 4F: The Secretary shall keep a running record of all motions / resolutions passed by Council. Resolutions adopted by the NYFC will be forwarded to the appropriate decision making person or body.  This record will constitute the Bylaws of the NYFC and shall be available at every meeting and to any interested faculty member.

Art. VII, sec 3: The committee on Faculty Affairs and Budgets is renamed the Committee on Faculty Affairs, Budgets, and Benefits, and its size is increased to 20 members. The Benefits committee will be a permanent subcommittee of this committee. The Handbook committee will be a permanent subcommittee of this committee.

Yvonne Rafferty asked about the change to Faculty Affairs. Martin Topol noted that the missions of these various committees were intimately tied together, and the change was made to improve communication between these various committees. Susan Berardini suggests that this structure may not be an effective model to control all of these issues, since Faculty Affairs often functions as a small committee. 

Art. VII, sec. 4e7: A new paragraph was added to the functions of the Curriculum Policies and Procedures committee description which states: “If the proponent of a curricular change includes in the presentation the belief that the change will have no significant adverse impact beyond the proponent’s school [cd] then the proposed change will be submitted to the New York Faculty Council Curriculum Committee If the committee reasonably determines within 30 days of the proposal’s submission that there is no significant potential for substantial adverse impact beyond the proponent’s school, the curriculum committee will treat the proposal for information purposes only, and therefore no formal approval is required from either the NYFC Curriculum Committee or from the New York Faculty Council.  Otherwise the committee shall review the proposal for the purpose of making a recommendation to Council. Section e vii will not apply to any curricular change unless that change is approved by the governance structure of the college or the school.“

Martin Topol noted that there is no check on a claim of no adverse impact and that there might be no exchange of information on programs within other schools or programs. 

Al Ward asked about the rationale for this paragraph. Nancy Reagin noted that curricular changes often are difficult and require many steps; this change streamlines the process. Al Ward noted that curricular changes often entail substantive changes, and that this needs to be considered very carefully. Martin Topol noted that curricular changes in one school can produce staffing changes in another school, and that the streamlining of the process might prevent certain issues from being discovered. Barbara Blumberg noted that the Curriculum Committee also serves as a point where information about curriculum is distributed between schools, and this change can short-circuit that process.

Art. VIII, sec. 2: The following paragraph was added to the section on constitutional amendments: “The Executive Committee shall place any proposed amendment on the agenda of the next regular meeting. At that meeting, the amendment shall be discussed, but shall not be voted on. At the next regular meeting, the proposed amendment shall be voted on. If the proposed amendment receives a favorable vote of the two-thirds of voting members present the amendment shall become a part of this constitution. A written copy of any passed amendment shall be sent to every member of the NYFC.”

---------------------------------------------

The amendments to the JFC constitution were introduced. The amendments correct an inability of JFC to either recommend or approve motions, to permit flexibility in the scheduling of meetings, to define the sharing of leadership between NY and Westchester, to define the quorum, and to provide a campus-specific ability to veto JFC motions.

This last rule was proposed to prevent a numerical voting imbalance between the two campuses that could permit one campus to force majority approval of a motion despite unanimous voting against the motion from the smaller campus.

The call was made to adjourn and adjournment was passed at 2:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Strahs

Secretary, New York Faculty Council

Attendance list:

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Barrella, Vincent 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Berg, Abbey 
	Biology and Health Sciences

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Coutras, Constantine 
	CSIS

	Danylenko, Andriy
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Dwyer, Cathy
	Information Systems

	Farber, Lisa 
	Fine Arts

	Fernandez, Madeline
	Psychology

	Garcia-Rodriguez, Antonia 
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Gloster-Coates, Patricia 
	History

	Gopalakrishna, Pradeep 
	Marketing

	Herman, Susan                                    
	Criminal Justice

	Jay, Karla 
	English

	Johnson, Donna 
	History

	Johnston, Ruth 
	English

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Magaldi, Arthur
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Marafioti, Martin
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Morris, Barry
	Communication Studies

	Quest, Linda
	Political Science

	Raskin, Sherman
	English /Publishing

	Ray, Ipshita                                
	Lubin School of Business

	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Sarlin, Debra       
	School of CSIS

	Sawalha, Aseel
	Criminal Justice / Sociology

	Sharkey, John
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	Strahs, Daniel
	Biology & Health Sciences

	Thomas, Jennifer
	CSIS

	Vambery, Robert
	Marketing

	Wiener, Robert
	Legal Studies

	Yasik, Anastasia
	Psychology

	Zaslow, Emilie
	Communications Studies

	Zimmer, Catherine  
	English

	Zuzga, David
	Biology & Health Sciences


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	Joe Ryan
	Criminal Justice

	Marvin Preiss
	Chemistry

	Sharon Wexler
	Lienhard

	Myrna Santos
	Lienhard

	Marie L. Charles
	Lienhard


